MINUTES OF MEETING OF PATIENT REFERENCE GROUP

HELD ON 9 FEBRUARY 2013
AT ASHDOWN FOREST HEALTH CENTRE

Present

12 members of the group

Dr Alison Fyfe

Dr Richard Baxter

Andrew Cornell, Practice Manager
One apology was received by the Office Manager

AC opened the meeting by apologising for the lateness of the meeting.  This had been due in part to pressure of work and the refurbishment of the health centre.

Dr Wiseman had left the Practice and Dr Fyfe had agreed to become full time for one year.  Dr Megan Gibbon’s retainership had not continued and instead 2 further salaried GPs had been employed – Dr Krishna Naineni working 2 days per week increasing to 3 days in March and Dr Anna Cannon had been re-employed and now works for 3 days a week.  Patient FP raised the question if Dr Fyfe will remain at 4 days per week, AC explained that this decision was yet to be made, it was widely felt by those present that it was of significant benefit for Dr Fyfe to remain at full time rather than these hours being replaced by salaried or locum doctors.
Dr Anna Cannon and Dr Krishna Naineni had been scheduled as duty doctor on alternate Wednesdays.

Dr Kathleen Rose continues to work at the Practice every Monday until she leaves.  It was noted that the PRG and the Practice wished to thank Dr Rose for her help over the last 4 years.

AC continued by pointing out that the refurbishment was more or less complete apart from the lighting.  Apparently the PCT had funding and wanted to replace all the lighting in the entire building.  The screen erected between Reception and the seating area had been decided on to improve confidentiality.  It was envisaged that there should be a corridor between the seating and the screen but chairs were often moved and it was not possible with the present arrangement to maintain this clear access.

AC confirmed that the seating arrangement would be reviewed and possibly changed when the TV was installed.

2012 Action Plan Update and Progress
Improvements for patients and staff

Understanding of services available

Although the Health Centre is open alternate Saturdays, a member pointed out that there was a need to publish the dates so that patients could be made aware.

· The actual dates need to be published together with the services available.

· This information to be published in, for example, the Horsted Keynes and Danehill Parish magazines together with the article published in the Forest Row News.
The new system can email and text message patients directly from the system.

A group member thought this a great advantage negating the use of envelopes and stamps and delays.

TV for health advice – work in progress.
Survey
AC pointed out that the under 30 age group did not participate in the survey as much as the Practice would have liked.  The fact that with the new system these patients may receive texts there will probably be more response from this age group.

Improved Communication to Staff
The new system has made life easier and telephone enquiries can be dealt with more quickly.

A member of the group pointed out that from a patient’s point of view, having to see a different doctor each time necessitated having to go through the same details at each visit.  

AC confirmed that staff always tried to make an appointment with the patient’s doctor of choice but that this may necessitate having to wait for 1-2 days.  He also confirmed that a patient’s notes were on the screen for the doctor to see should the patient not see his/her doctor of choice.

A group member raised concerns over shared care.  When care was being shared between the GP and the hospital, sometimes letters had not been received from the hospital by the time of a GP appointment and in this case it would be easier if that patient could be seen by the same doctor who knows the patient.
AC asked whether it was still a problem when a patient couldn’t be seen by a doctor of his/her choice and the consensus of opinion was that this was not a problem.

RJB said that communications should be faxed through from the hospitals and a member pointed out that it could take 2 weeks for a letter to come through from the hospital.

A member of the group queried why hospitals did not communicate electronically and AC confirmed that some hospitals do send discharge summaries electronically and also that some hospitals do send copies of letters written to GPs to the patients also.

AC stated that there were ongoing training sessions for staff, the next being on 21 March.  The introduction of the Individual Patient Care Project for palliative care patients was working very well.

AC said that patients’ email addresses and mobile telephone numbers were being added to the new system and confirmed in answer to an enquiry that such information can be accessed by the patient online to update information when necessary.  He also confirmed that the system could be used to text patients to remind them of their appointments but that this facility had not yet been implemented.  There is a confidentiality aspect when a child may have a parent’s mobile number on his/her record.  This would be discussed and agreed with the clinicians.

When asked, AC confirmed that AFHC do not have a large number of DNAs, on average the figure being 3 per week.  He felt therefore that it was not a priority to use a text message for appointment reminders.

It was felt that the Individual Patient Care Project was an excellent idea but it was asked whether there were there any plans for training days specifically around that.  It was said that a patient didn’t necessarily want sympathy.

ALF explained that “Lavender” patients covered a broad spectrum of patients, for example bereavement.  Staff would try to accommodate Lavender patients as much as possible so that they could see or speak to the doctor of their choice that day.

CCG Representation
The Clinical Commissioning Group will take over the commissioning and funding for Practices and is to replace the PCT.  There are 22 Practices in AFHC’s CCG and they are looking for a Patient Representative.

Any Other Business
It was decided that as a Group, a Chairman and/or Secretary was needed to head up the PRG meetings.  Andrew Cornell and partners would always be available for meetings.

ALF felt 2 people would be better, a chairman and deputy chairman.

AC asked for volunteers.

JD was appointed as Chair

FP was appointed as Deputy Chair

LW was appointed as Representative at the CCG.
2013 Survey and Requirements
AC informed the group that the survey has to be submitted to the patient population, completed and published by 31 March.  He suggested 4 very specific questions which were then discussed.  Patients could then receive an email or text asking them to attend the health centre to complete a very short survey.

1 Would our patients support chiropody services moving to Crowborough in exchange for increased nursing services at the health centre and increased chiropody availability via more sessions?

2 Refurbishment – the driveway is an accident waiting to happen and the PCT have approached the Parish Council.  Would patients support a planning application to extend the driveway making it two-way on land that is owned by the Parish Council?

3 Would patients be happy to support and attend specific health education sessions on a Saturday morning?  If so, what would they like.

4 Are patients happy with dispensary and pharmacy services in the community?

RJB pointed out that he would like all AFHC patients to have access to the pharmacy on the premises.

Various options to the wording of the questions were then discussed:

Regarding question 4:

Are you a dispensing patient?

Y/N

If Y, are you happy with the service?

If N, what would you like to see improve?  

If N, where do you collect medication from?

Are you happy with the service provided by your dispensary?

RJB said that another option would be a delivery service.

It was then decided to alter the order of the questions as follows:

1 Driveway

2 Health Education

3 Dispensary

4 Chiropody

ALF suggested that another option would be to collect medication at lunchtime and this would allow patients to do this when it was less busy and more easy to park.

First aid was suggested as a health care topic for mothers.

· Involve Health Visitor team to book in mothers in first aid.

Suggestions for health topics included:

First Aid

Young mothers

Diet lifestyle

Adolescent sexual health

Lifestyle

Men’s health

Are you aged under 25
Y/N

What sort of health education might you be interested in?

“Any further comments” to be included on the survey.

It was queried whether requests for repeat prescriptions could be done on line.  AC confirmed that this was certainly possible and the dispensary receive about 10 requests for medication per week.
Budgets

AC explained that each Practice is rewarded or punished according to how it performs.  In future, on CCG, they will not be allowed to overspend.

One of the greatest costs is patients attending A & E during the hours of 8.30 am – 6.30 pm.  CCG have said that patients have to attend Uckfield or Crowborough MIU as funding is better for patients going there.

MIU at QVH charges £72 per visit.  AF said that the PCT tried to steer people away from attending QVH MIU.

Another question on the survey could be:


Have you ever used a Minor Injuries Unit?
Y/N


If so, which one
?



Uckfied/QVH/Crowborough

A query was raised re online access for booking appointments and access to records.  AC said that 3 appointments for the next day would be released for patients at 6 pm.  This would allow them to make appointments online or cancel appointments.  Patients have access to their records online although some detail may not be included.  ALF said that all patients have access to their records if they come into the surgery.

Summary Care Record
AC said that the SCR will contain the following only:


Medication


Allergies


Drug allergies

If going into hospital a patient will be asked if the SCR can be accessed to give them the above information.  If a patient is unconscious, the consultant can access this information.  The SCR team will be coming into health centres to access records for the SCR.  It is envisaged that the SCR could be extended into Europe.

AC informed the group that a new service will be starting nationally on 5 March.  When calling out-of-hours, patients will be redirected to NHS 111.  NHS Direct will no longer exist.  NHS 111 will triage patient.

At some stage in the future NHS 111 will have access to SPNS (Special Patient Notes Screen) which will give them some information.  Patients will just dial 111 to access NHS 111 in the near future.

AC said that there is a full audit trial at the moment of who looks into a patient’s records if a patient is admitted unconscious.  

RB said that the concern was probably more a question of someone hacking into a patient’s records rather than the sharing of information.
AC said that the survey would go out by Tuesday or Wednesday of next week with results by the end of February.

Date of next meeting – Saturday, 9 March at 11 am
